New Mexico Commission for the Blind

State Rehabilitation Council

MINUTES (Draft)

Special Meeting

May 16, 2019, 9:00 AM

Commission for the Blind
2200 Yale Blvd SE
Albuquerque, NM 87106

1. Call to Order

Chairman O'Brien called the meeting to order at 9:15 AM.

2. Roll Call

Roll was taken and present were Lucy Birbiglia, Coby Livingstone, Paul Luttrell, Bernadine Chavez, Christine Hall, Urja Lansing, Tom O’Brien, Kaity Ellis, and Greg Trapp. Lila Martinez joined at 9:27 via conference call. Paula Seanez joined by conference call at that same time, and arrived about 15 minutes later. Yolanda Montoya-Cordova was absent.  

3. Introduction of Guests and Staff

Employees present were Jim Salas, Deputy Director, Kevin Romero, Deputy Director, and Trish Adams, Executive Secretary. 

4. Approval of Agenda

Urja Lansing moved to approve the agenda as presented and Lucy Birbiglia seconded. A vote was taken and the agenda was approved unanimously. 

5. Approval of Minutes of Meeting of February 11, 2019

Kaity Ellis moved to approve the minutes and Paul Luttrell seconded. Ms. Adams stated that the only changes from the draft minutes that were sent out were the removal of extra spaces and minor punctuation changes. A vote was taken and the minutes were approved unanimously. 

6. Chair Report, Tom O’Brien

Mr. O'Brien reported on the legislative session saying that there were no adverse actions for the Commission. He spoke of the need to remain diligent to make sure that the Commission continues to be a standalone agency. Mr. O'Brien said he spoke with Attorney General Hector Balderas during the state convention of the National Federation of the Blind of New Mexico, saying he discussed how important it was for the Commission to remain a separate agency.

Ms. Seanez and Ms. Martinez joined the meeting at 9:27 AM by conference call, with Ms. Seanez arriving at the meeting at about 9:45.

Ms. Chavez said the plan was to move DVR to Workforce Solutions through an Executive Order.

Mr. Trapp said that he believes Governor Lujan Grisham would not support any attempt to move or consolidate the Commission. Christine Hall added that she believes that the Lieutenant Governor is also supportive of the Commission.

Mr. O'Brien spoke about meeting with Dr. Brandage from Western New Mexico University. He said that the University is willing to host the SRC at the university. There was discussion about a future meeting in Silver City and the college providing lodging and possibly catering 

7. Client Assistance Program Report, Bernadine Chavez

Ms. Chavez said that CAP received two calls during the quarter. She said one was asking about services and that the other was an eligibility issue for a person who had been referred to DVR. Ms. Chavez thanked Mr. Trapp for sending her to the meeting of the National Coalition of State Rehabilitation Councils held in Bethesda during the first week of April. She said that the NCSRC is working on revising their training. She also said that Ms. Burma does a great job as liaison and is active with the NCSRC.

8. Section 121 Report, Paula Seanez

Ms. Seanez said in preparation for the meeting she spoke with Rebecca Holland from the Jemez Vocational Rehabilitation and Petra Solimon from Laguna Acoma. Ms. Seanez said that the Jemez Vocational Rehabilitation program Disability Awareness Conference was held on March 13, and that the conference focused on hidden disabilities. She said that 225 persons attended. Ms. Seanez said that the Laguna Acoma program has gone on to an Order of Selection. 

9. SILC Report, Coby Livingstone

Ms. Livingstone said that the SILC will be having a special meeting on May 28. She said the SILC is close to hiring a coordinator. She said that they are waiting to have several SILC nominations approved. Ms. Livingstone said that Tim Carver from the San Juan Independent Living Center died and that he is missed.

Mr. O'Brien thanked Ms. Livingstone for her participation and the roll she has played in the improvements of the SILC.

10. Director’s Report, Greg Trapp

a. Major Trends and Developments, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that Commission for the Blind Chairman Art Schreiber has been in the VA hospital with a pulmonary embolism since Monday of last week, and that he is set to be discharged today and that he will be transferred to the La Vida Llena health unit. 

Mr. Trapp said that he sent the agency Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure to the SRC members as a way of explaining agency operations, and to show the complexity of the agency finances. He said that they have been updating it to comply with new and evolving RSA fiscal interpretations. He said that specific sections were added for Pre-ETS, prior approval, travel, and merged a prior policy on federal reports into this policy. Mr. Trapp asked Mr. Romero to speak about prior approval in his presentation. Mr. Trapp said that information was also added about the penalties for not complying with the Governmental Conduct Act and the changes to Supported Employment. Mr. Trapp said that RSA responded on the Supported Employment issue, saying that they are taking the position that the information in their grant instructions supersedes their prior guidance. He said that he could have appealed, and that he thought he would have likely prevailed, but that there was a relatively small amount of federal funding at stake, and that he did not want to sour agency relations with RSA. Mr. Trapp said that it was interesting that period of performance for Supported Employment was not included in the Monitoring and Technical Assistance Guide, which he thought was due to their recognizing that they had a problem with their position. Mr. Trapp said he met with Assistant Secretary Johnny Collett on April 9 during the CSAVR meeting in Bethesda. The topics were again prior approval and Pre-ETS flexibility. Mr. Trapp said that he would discuss the Pre-ETS developments later on the agenda. He said that Mr. Collett was still working on increased flexibility for prior approval. Mr. Trapp said that at least one state has been told that they needed to get prior approval even for purchases that use state funds. He said that this is contrary to prior RSA guidance on this issue, which specifically said that agencies could use state funds to bring purchases below the prior approval threshold of $5,000.

Mr. Trapp said that he met with the new State Personnel office Director, Pamela Coleman, on the 1st of May. He said they said that they are focused on the needs of the agency being met, and that the agencies know their own needs. Mr. Trapp said he was told that the new administration has decided to not proceed with HR consolidation.
 
b. Administration and Finance, Kevin Romero

Mr. Romero talked about aggregate prior approval. He said that as time passed they discovered some additional items that would need prior approval that were not included in the aggregate request. He said that those items are being submitted individually. Mr. Romero said the agency also requested prior approval for the Business Enterprise Program to purchase some new vending equipment. He said that the agency also submitted a prior approval request for SRC members to attend the CSAVR and NCSAB spring and fall training conferences.

Mr. Romero said that they are moving forward to fill positions. He said that SPO’s new attitude of cooperation is helping get positions filled and posted more quickly.

Mr. Romero said that the agency is now participating in the P-card program which provides additional flexibility in making purchases and that it reduces the number of transactions that have to go through SHARE. 

Mr. Trapp asked about combo codes and Mr. Romero said that they are waiting on a test environment that the Department of Information Technology is creating for the agency.

c. Independent Living and Vocational Rehabilitation, Jim Salas

Mr. Salas said that the agency has hired a new counselor for Albuquerque, but that the same day the agency made a decision on the new counselor he received notice of a counselor leaving the agency. Mr. Salas also said that they filled a position for a secretary in Albuquerque.

Mr. Salas said that for STEP they would have 10 students in Albuquerque, 14 in Alamogordo, and 5 community placements around the state. 

Mr. Salas said that for the current State Fiscal Year, 11 persons have been placed in Competitive employment, one person has been placed in self-employment, and that the average hourly wage was $14.05. For the Federal Fiscal Year, he said that 11 persons have been placed in competitive employment, and that the average hourly wage was $14.42. He said that 30 persons were in employment status, and that six would be closed by the end of June, and nine by the end of September.

d. Orientation Center, Lucy Mallahan 

Ms. Mallahan said that there were currently eight students at the Orientation Center. She said that five students had graduated during the year, and that two staff trainees had attended. She said there are currently nine consumers on the list to participate in STEP this summer.

Lucy also said that the camera on dorm had gone down and has been repaired. She is also working with facilities management on construction of apartments

Ms. Mallahan reported that the National Blindness Professional Board evaluated the Orientation Center in February, and it has been reapproved as a Structured Discovery Cane Travel Center. She said that the Center received their highest score so far, which was a score of 95. Ms. Mallahan said that she is anticipating a visit from the Commission on Accreditation of Rehabilitation Facilities in September or October. 

Mr. O’Brien asked about the construction date for the apartment complex. Ms. Mallahan said that she cannot give a specific date, and that the complex would be put out for an RFP.

Ms. Livingstone asked about students attending the Center from out of state. Ms. Mallahan said that we could do that if we had a joint case. Mr. Trapp said that passing the expense on to another state would be extremely complex and would not be worth the little bit of money that could be recovered.

Ms. Mallahan announced that Jessica Bartenbach has passed the NCRTB program at Louisiana Tech. 

e. Skills Center, Kelly Burma

Mr. Trapp reported for Ms. Burma. He said that the Skills Center was currently serving eight consumers, five of these are receiving Pre-Employment Transition Services (Pre-ETS), one in Albuquerque, one in Pecos, one in Socorro, and two in Las Cruces. The students who are south of Albuquerque are served by Francis Mallahan. 

Mr. Trapp said that Ms. Burma and her Skills Center staff are preparing for the STEP program. The program starts Monday, June 3, and the last training day will be July 26. 

Mr. Trapp said since the February meeting, the Skills Center has provided assistive technology to four students in the Technology for Children program. In the current State Fiscal Year, 11 students have been served. He said that the agency has received the 2020 appropriation from the Department of Health.

Mr. Trapp said that the Skills Center will offer the National Certification in Unified English Braille (NCUEB) exam in State fiscal Year 2020, and that it will be held in Albuquerque and Alamogordo.

Ms. Birbiglia asked if the STEP students have specific classes and schedules for their training. She also asked if the students are better off coming out of high school or those coming out of STEP.

Mr. Trapp said that students are not as well prepared when leaving high school as in the past. In terms of STEP he said that they are better prepared after STEP but they are still not as well prepared as students have been in the past.

Ms. Birbiglia asked if Braille instructors are hired for individuals if necessary. Mr. Salas said that when appropriate they are. He said that Rafael Aguirre is also certified but can rarely get to a student more than a couple times a month.

11. New Business
[bookmark: _GoBack]
a. Report on Mock Section 107 Monitoring, Greg Trapp and Kevin Romero

Mr. Trapp talked about periodic monitoring and said the monitoring process has become extremely difficult. He said that the agency hired Seymour Levy to conduct a mock monitoring of the agency, which took place from March 25 to March 29. Mr. Trapp said that all of the questions on the RSA Monitoring Instrument for Financial Management were covered during the review. A second focus area of the review was on Pre-ETS for Students with Disabilities. A few of the programmatic questions for Pre-ETS were covered during the review. 

Ms. Martinez had exited the conference call during lunch, and she rejoined at 1:54 pm

b. Discussion of Allowable Cost Policy and Procedure, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp read through the Table of Contents that has been added to the Allowable Cost Policy, saying that the agency is revising the policy to respond to new information that is being provided by the Rehabilitation Services Administration. 

c. Discussion of Governmental Services Agreement with the New Mexico Regional Education Cooperative REC 5, Jim Salas 

Mr. Salas talked about the agreement with REC5, and described the services that they can provide for STEP students.

12. Unfinished Business

a. Pre-Employment Transition Services Update, Greg Trapp and Jim Salas

Mr. Trapp talked about the unintended consequences of Pre-ETS and said that there are now 41 agencies on order of selection which is more than half of the total of 78 vocational rehabilitation agencies. Mr. Trapp said that he and NCSAB President Carol Pankow met with Assistant Secretary Johnny Collett on April 9, and that they recommended that they be able to purchase computers and provide transportation using the Pre-ETS reserve.  Mr. Trapp said he worked with NCSAB President Carol Pankow to write a follow up letter to Assistant Secretary Collett. Mr. Trapp said that the NCSAB is also starting a dialogue on technical fixes to the Rehab Act. He said that he is suggesting that any expense for a person age 14 to 21 and who has an open IPE count towards the Pre-ETS reserve. He said he would also like the definition of student to be expanded so that the reserve can be used to serve youth who have dropped out of high school or taken a gap year. He said a student might be a person age 14 to 21 who is enrolled in high school, post-secondary, or a professional certification course designed to lead to employment,  or with an IPE that has a goal that includes the student being enrolled in such education or certification course prior to the age of 22. He said he would also like the technical amendment to allow us to serve youth who turn 22 during a summer youth training program. For example, a youth receiving transition services as a part of the 15 percent reserve and who turns 22 while participating in a summer youth training program designed specifically for transitioning youth, might be considered a student for an additional 60 days beyond the 22nd birthday for purposes of eligibility for Pre-ETS. 

b. Discussion of Governmental Services Agreement with the New Mexico School for the Blind and Visually Impaired, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp said that the agency is getting close to finalizing the GSA with the School for the Blind. He said he is thoroughly vetting it to make sure that the GSA is compliant with the Pre-ETS requirements.



c. Update on Consumer Satisfaction Survey, Greg Trapp

Mr. Trapp said that there had been two consumers that Ms. Klein had not been able to reach before the last Council meeting. He said that she was able to reach them and they declined to participate.

Mr. Trapp suggested that for the next survey the sample size be doubled and that the persons selected be contacted in advance via email from the agency letting them know that they will be surveyed.

d. Discussion of Comprehensive Statewide Needs Assessment, Greg Trapp 

Mr. Trapp talked about the town forum held during the NFB convention. He said that generally speaking there is not the turnout that they would like to see. However this year the turnout was better than what has been seen in the past. Mr. Trapp summarized the results of the public meetings that had been held. He said that Ms. Burma conducted a public meeting in Las Cruces on January 18, 2019. He said the public meeting convened at 1:30 PM. He said that two people were in attendance: Minnie from Disability Rights New Mexico and Susan Santillan, with the Commission for Deaf and Hard of Hearing in Las Cruces. A question was asked by Minnie as to how long it had been since there had been a Vocational Rehabilitation Counselor in the Las Cruces Office. Ms. Burma responded that it had been eight months. There was also discussion as to whether the Commission serves seniors with hearing loss as well as those with Macular Degeneration. Ms. Burma responded that the Commission provides services through the Independent Living Program. There was also discussion related to Pre-Employment Transition services, including how it essentially is a cut to adult services. Ms. Burma also described changes at the Orientation Center, notably the change in the dorm schedule resulting in the overnight shift not being covered and that a student leader is elected to resolve issues during those hours. When asked, neither attendee spoke about systemic issues related to disability in Las Cruces. The town forum concluded at 3:30 PM.

Mr. Trapp reported on the public meeting held in Albuquerque on January 28, 2019. He said the public meeting convened at 12:00 PM on Monday, January 28, 2019. Those in attendance were Greg Trapp, Kelly Burma and Coby Livingstone. Discussion surrounded the Commission’s ability and inability to use building spaces, such as the Orientation Center and the Skills Center. The various funding restrictions, including the need to maintain the space for Vocational Rehabilitation and Independent Living were discussed. This discussion also included the negative impact of Pre-ETS and the strategies to ameliorate this impact and its restrictions. Ms. Livingstone expressed a concern that these spaces are not being used to their full potential. Mr. Trapp explained the funding restrictions. Ms. Livingstone also spoke about how it is difficult to stay organized with vision loss. Mr. Trapp said that organizational management is taught by our Independent Living teachers as well as at the Orientation Center. It could also be taught by Skills Center staff. There was also discussion regarding the function of community rehabilitation programs. This town forum was adjourned at 2:00 PM.

13. Council Open Discussion

Mr. Luttrell asked about HB-96, the Blind Parents Rights Act. Mr. O'Brien talked about the CYFD opposition.

Ms. Lansing asked about additional members for the SRC. Mr. Trapp said that he expects Jim Babb to join as he is now off the Commission and Robert Reidy has taken the position he previously held on the Commission.

Ms. Hall asked how long of a break was needed before a member could be reappointed. 

Mr. Trapp said that there had to be a meaningful break, which by the bylaws was a four month period during which time at least one Council meeting had to have taken place.
 
14. Audience and Public Comments 

There were no audience or public comments.

15. Date and Location of Next Meeting

The next SRC meeting will be held August 7 & 8 in Silver City on the Western New Mexico University campus.

16. Adjourn

Mr. O'Brien adjourned the meeting at 3:54 PM.

Approved this 7th Day of August, 2019:


____________________________
Thomas P. O'Brien, Chair
Commission for the Blind
State Rehabilitation Council
 
